Watertown Charter Township, Michigan

Year Ended December 31, 2018

15

and the second s

and the second second

The statement of the st

Financial Statements



Table of Contents

	Page
Independent Auditors' Report	1
Management's Discussion and Analysis	4
Basic Financial Statements	
Government-wide Financial Statements:	
Statement of Net Position	13
Statement of Activities	14
Fund Financial Statements:	
Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds	16
Reconciliation of Fund Balances of Governmental Funds	
to Net Position of Governmental Activities	17
Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances -	
Governmental Funds	18
Reconciliation of Net Changes in Fund Balances of Governmental Funds	
to Change in Net Position of Governmental Activities	19
Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in	
Fund Balance - Budget and Actual -	
General Fund	20
Statement of Net Position - Proprietary Funds	22
Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Fund	
Net Position - Proprietary Funds	23
Statement of Cash Flows - Proprietary Funds	24
Statement of Fiduciary Assets and Liabilities	26
Notes to Financial Statements	28
Combining Fund Financial Statements	
Nonmajor Governmental Funds:	
Combining Balance Sheet - Nonmajor Governmental Funds	46
Combining Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund	
Balances - Nonmajor Governmental Funds	47



Rehmann Robson

675 Robinson Rd. Jackson, MI 49203 Ph: 517.787.6503 Fx: 517.788.8111 rehmann.com

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' COMMUNICATION WITH THOSE CHARGED WITH GOVERNANCE

April 12, 2019

Board of Trustees Watertown Charter Township Grand Ledge, Michigan

We have audited the financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of *Watertown Charter Township*, *Michigan* (the "Township") as of and for the year ended December 31, 2018, and have issued our report thereon dated April 12, 2019. Professional standards require that we advise you of the following matters relating to our audit.

Our Responsibility in Relation to the Financial Statement Audit

As communicated in our engagement letter dated January 22, 2019, our responsibility, as described by professional standards, is to form and express opinions about whether the financial statements that have been prepared by management with your oversight are fairly presented, in all material respects, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Our audit of the financial statements does not relieve you or management of your respective responsibilities.

Our responsibility, as prescribed by professional standards, is to plan and perform our audit to obtain reasonable, rather than absolute, assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit of financial statements includes consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, as part of our audit, we considered the internal control of the Township solely for the purpose of determining our audit procedures and not to provide any assurance concerning such internal control.

We are also responsible for communicating significant matters related to the audit that are, in our professional judgment, relevant to your responsibilities in overseeing the financial reporting process. However, we are not required to design procedures for the purpose of identifying other matters to communicate to you.

Planned Scope and Timing of the Audit

We performed the audit according to the planned scope and timing previously communicated to you in our engagement letter and in our meeting about planning matters on March 18, 2019.

Compliance with All Ethics Requirements Regarding Independence

The engagement team, others in our firm, as appropriate, and our firm have complied with all relevant ethical requirements regarding independence.

Rehmann is an independent member of Nexia International.



Qualitative Aspects of the Township's Significant Accounting Practices

Significant Accounting Policies

Management has the responsibility to select and use appropriate accounting policies. A summary of the significant accounting policies adopted by the Township is included in Note 1 to the financial statements.

There have been no initial selections of accounting policies and no changes in significant accounting policies or their application during the year.

No matters have come to our attention that would require us, under professional standards, to inform you about (1) the methods used to account for significant unusual transactions and (2) the effect of significant accounting policies in controversial or emerging areas for which there is a lack of authoritative guidance or consensus.

Significant Accounting Estimates

Accounting estimates are an integral part of the financial statements prepared by management and are based on management's current judgments. Those judgments are normally based on knowledge and experience about past and current events and assumptions about future events. Certain accounting estimates are particularly sensitive because of their significance to the financial statements and because of the possibility that future events affecting them may differ markedly from management's current judgments.

The most sensitive accounting estimates affecting the financial statements were:

- Management's estimate of the useful lives of depreciable capital assets is based on the length of time it is believed that those assets will provide some economic benefit in the future.
- Management's estimate of the accrued compensated absences is based on current hourly rates and policies regarding payment of sick and vacation banks.

We evaluated the key factors and assumptions used to develop these estimates and determined that they are reasonable in relation to the basic financial statements taken as a whole and in relation to the applicable opinion units.

Significant Difficulties Encountered During the Audit

We encountered no significant difficulties in dealing with management relating to the performance of the audit.

Uncorrected and Corrected Misstatements

For purposes of this communication, professional standards require us to accumulate all known and likely misstatements identified during the audit, other than those that we believe are trivial, and communicate them to the appropriate level of management. Further, professional standards require us to also communicate the effect of uncorrected misstatements related to prior periods on the relevant classes of transactions, account balances or disclosures, and the financial statements as a whole and each applicable opinion unit. In addition, professional standards require us to communicate to you all material, corrected misstatements that were brought to the attention of management as a result of our audit procedures. None of the misstatements detected as a result of audit procedures and corrected by management were material, either individually or in the aggregate, to the financial statements taken as a whole.

Disagreements with Management

For purposes of this letter, professional standards define a disagreement with management as a matter, whether or not resolved to our satisfaction, concerning a financial accounting, reporting, or auditing matter, which could be significant to the Township's financial statements or the auditors' report. No such disagreements arose during the course of the audit.

Representations Requested from Management

We have requested certain written representations from management, which are included in Attachment B to this letter.

Management's Consultations with Other Accountants

In some cases, management may decide to consult with other accountants about auditing and accounting matters. Management informed us that, and to our knowledge, there were no consultations with other accountants regarding auditing and accounting matters.

Other Significant Matters, Findings, or Issues

In the normal course of our professional association with the Township, we generally discuss a variety of matters, including the application of accounting principles and auditing standards, operating and regulatory conditions affecting the entity, and operational plans and strategies that may affect the risks of material misstatement. None of the matters discussed resulted in a condition to our retention as the Township's auditors.

Other Information in Documents Containing Audited Financial Statements

Our responsibility for the supplementary information accompanying the financial statements, as described by professional standards, is to evaluate the presentation of the supplementary information in relation to the financial statements as a whole and to report on whether the supplementary information is fairly stated, in all material respects, in relation to the financial statements as a whole. We made certain inquiries of management and evaluated the form, content, and methods of preparing the information to determine that the information complies with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, the method of preparing it has not changed from the prior period, and the information is appropriate and complete in relation to our audit of the financial statements. We compared and reconciled the supplementary information to the underlying accounting records used to prepare the financial statements or to the financial statements themselves.

Upcoming Changes in Accounting Standards

Generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) are continually changing in order to promote the usability and enhance the applicability of information included in external financial reporting. While it would not be practical to include an in-depth discussion of every upcoming change in professional standards, Attachment A to this letter contains a brief overview of recent pronouncements of the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) and their related effective dates. Management is responsible for reviewing these standards, determining their applicability, and implementing them in future accounting periods.

This information is intended solely for the use of the governing body and management of *Watertown Charter Township* and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than these specified parties.

Very truly yours,

Rehmann Johann LLC

Attachment A - Upcoming Changes in Accounting Standards / Regulations For the December 31, 2018 Audit

The following pronouncements of the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) have been released recently and may be applicable to the Township in the near future. We encourage management to review the following information and determine which standard(s) may be applicable to the Township. For the complete text of these and other GASB standards, visit www.gasb.org and click on the "Standards & Guidance" tab. If you have questions regarding the applicability, timing, or implementation approach for any of these standards, please contact your audit team.

GASB 83 Certain Asset Retirement Obligations

Effective 06/15/2019 (your FY 2019)

This standard addresses accounting and financial reporting for certain asset retirement obligations--legally enforceable liabilities associated with the retirement of a tangible capital asset. We do not expect this standard to have any significant effect on the Township.

GASB 84 ■ Fiduciary Activities Effective 12/15/2019 (your FY 2019)

This standard establishes new criteria for determining how to report fiduciary activities in governmental financial statements. The focus is on whether the government is controlling the assets, and who the beneficiaries are. Under this revised standard, certain activities previously reported in agency funds may be reclassified in future periods. Due to the number of specific factors to consider, we will continue to assess the degree to which this standard may impact the Township.

GASB 87 ■ Leases Effective 12/15/2020 (your FY 2020)

This standard establishes a single model for reporting all leases (including those previously classified as operating and capital). Lessees will now report offsetting intangible lease assets and lease liabilities equal to the present value of future lease payments. Lessors will report offsetting lease receivables and deferred inflows of resources.

GASB 88 ■ Certain Disclosures Related to Debt Effective 06/15/2019 (your FY 2019)

This standard provides guidance on note disclosures related to debt, including direct borrowings and direct placements. It also clarifies which liabilities governments should include when disclosing information related to debt. We do not expect this standard to have any significant effect on the Township.

GASB 89 ■ Accounting for Interest Cost Incurred before the End of a Construction Period *Effective 12/15/2020 (your FY 2020)*

This standard eliminates the requirement for governments to capitalize interest during the construction period for business-type activities. As this simplifies the accounting for interest, early implementation is encouraged. We do not expect this standard to have any significant effect on the Township.

Attachment A - Upcoming Changes in Accounting Standards / Regulations For the December 31, 2018 Audit

GASB 90 ■ Majority Equity Interests Effective 12/15/2019 (your FY 2019)

This standard addresses situations in which a government acquires a majority of the equity interest in a legally separate organization, and whether such holdings should be reported as an investment or a component unit. We do not expect this standard to have any significant effect on the Township.



Attachment B - Management Representations For the December 31, 2018 Audit

The following pages contain the written representations that we requested from management.



April 12, 2019

John Maahs Supervisor	67	hmann Robson 5 Robinson Rd ckson, Michigan 49203						
Deborah Adams Clerk	of rei of	is representation letter is provided in connection with your audit of the financial statements the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund, and the aggregate maining fund information of <i>Watertown Charter Township</i> , <i>Michigan</i> (the "Township"), as and for the year ended December 31, 2018, and the related notes to the financial statements, the purpose of expressing opinions on whether the basic financial statements present fairly,						
Janice Thelen Treasurer	in ap wi	all material respects, the financial position, results of operations, and cash flows, where plicable, and the budgetary comparison for the general fund of the Township in conformity th accounting principles generally accepted for governments in the United States of America .S. GAAP).						
Chad Cooley Trustee	· Certain representations in this reffer are described as being findited to matters that are mater							
Todd Hufnagel Trustee	the omission or misstatement. e confirm that, having made such inquiries as we considered necessary for the purpose of							
Holly Madill	ар	propriately informing ourselves as of April 12, 2019:						
Trustee	Fir	nancial Statements						
Trustee Ronald Overton Trustee		We have fulfilled our responsibilities, as set out in the terms of the audit engagement letter dated January 22, 2019, for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements of the various opinion units referred to above in accordance with U.S. GAAP. We have reviewed, approved, and taken responsibility for the financial statements and related notes.						
Ronald Overton Trustee	1.	We have fulfilled our responsibilities, as set out in the terms of the audit engagement letter dated January 22, 2019, for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements of the various opinion units referred to above in accordance with U.S. GAAP. We have						
Ronald Overton	1. 2.	We have fulfilled our responsibilities, as set out in the terms of the audit engagement letter dated January 22, 2019, for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements of the various opinion units referred to above in accordance with U.S. GAAP. We have reviewed, approved, and taken responsibility for the financial statements and related notes. We have reviewed and approved the various adjusting journal entries that were proposed by						
Ronald Overton Trustee Jennifer Tubbs Manager Andrea Polverent	1. 2. 3. o 4.	We have fulfilled our responsibilities, as set out in the terms of the audit engagement letter dated January 22, 2019, for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements of the various opinion units referred to above in accordance with U.S. GAAP. We have reviewed, approved, and taken responsibility for the financial statements and related notes. We have reviewed and approved the various adjusting journal entries that were proposed by you for recording in our books and records and reflected in the financial statements. We acknowledge our responsibility for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements						
Ronald Overton Trustee Jennifer Tubbs Manager	1. 2. 3. ₀ 4.	We have fulfilled our responsibilities, as set out in the terms of the audit engagement letter dated January 22, 2019, for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements of the various opinion units referred to above in accordance with U.S. GAAP. We have reviewed, approved, and taken responsibility for the financial statements and related notes. We have reviewed and approved the various adjusting journal entries that were proposed by you for recording in our books and records and reflected in the financial statements. We acknowledge our responsibility for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error. We acknowledge our responsibility for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control to prevent and detect fraud. Significant assumptions used by us in making accounting estimates are reasonable.						
Ronald Overton Trustee Jennifer Tubbs Manager Andrea Polverent	1. 2. 3. ₀ 4.	We have fulfilled our responsibilities, as set out in the terms of the audit engagement letter dated January 22, 2019, for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements of the various opinion units referred to above in accordance with U.S. GAAP. We have reviewed, approved, and taken responsibility for the financial statements and related notes. We have reviewed and approved the various adjusting journal entries that were proposed by you for recording in our books and records and reflected in the financial statements. We acknowledge our responsibility for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error. We acknowledge our responsibility for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control to prevent and detect fraud. Significant assumptions used by us in making accounting estimates are reasonable.						

- 8. The effects of all known actual or possible litigation and claims have been accounted for and disclosed in accordance with U.S. GAAP.
- 9. With regard to items reported at fair value:
 - a. The underlying assumptions are reasonable and they appropriately reflect management's intent and ability to carry out its stated courses of action.
 - b. The measurement methods and related assumptions used in determining fair value are appropriate in the circumstances and have been consistently applied.
 - c. The disclosures related to fair values are complete, adequate, and in conformity with U.S. GAAP.
 - d. There are no subsequent events that require adjustments to the fair value measurements and disclosures included in the financial statements.
- 10. All component units, as well as joint ventures with an equity interest, are included and other joint ventures and related organizations are properly disclosed.
- 11. All funds and activities are properly classified.
- 12. All funds that meet the quantitative criteria in GASB Statement No. 34, Basic Financial Statements—and Management's Discussion and Analysis—for State and Local Governments, and GASB Statement No. 37, Basic Financial Statements—and Management's Discussion and Analysis—for State and Local Governments: Omnibus, for presentation as major are identified and presented as such and all other funds that are presented as major are considered important to financial statement users.
- 13. All components of net position and fund balance classifications have been properly reported.
- 14. All revenues within the statement of activities have been properly classified as program revenues, general revenues, contributions to term or permanent endowments, or contributions to permanent fund principal.
- 15. All expenses have been properly classified in or allocated to functions and programs in the statement of activities, and allocations, if any, have been made on a reasonable basis.
- 16. All interfund and intra-entity transactions and balances have been properly classified and reported.
- 17. Deposit and investment risks have been properly and fully disclosed.
- 18. Capital assets, including infrastructure assets, are properly capitalized, reported, and if applicable, depreciated.
- 19. All required supplementary information is measured and presented within the prescribed guidelines.

Information Provided

- 20. We have provided you with:
 - a. Access to all information, of which we are aware that is relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements of the various opinion units referred to above, such as records, documentation, meeting minutes, and other matters;
 - b. Additional information that you have requested from us for the purpose of the audit; and
 - c. Unrestricted access to persons within the entity from whom you determined it necessary to obtain audit evidence.
- 21. All transactions have been recorded in the accounting records and are reflected in the financial statements.
- 22. We have disclosed to you the results of our assessment of the risk that the financial statements may be materially misstated as a result of fraud.
- 23. We have no knowledge of any fraud or suspected fraud that affects the entity and involves:
 - a. Management;

Rehmann Robson Page 3 of 5

- b. Employees who have significant roles in internal control; orc. Others where the fraud could have a material effect on the financial statements.

- 24. We have no knowledge of any allegations of fraud, or suspected fraud, affecting the entity's financial statements communicated by employees, former employees, vendors, regulators, or others.
- 25. We are not aware of any pending or threatened litigation and claims whose effects should be considered when preparing the financial statements and we have not consulted legal counsel concerning litigation or claims.
- 26. We have disclosed to you the identity of the entity's related parties and all the related party relationships and transactions of which we are aware.
- 27. There have been no communications from regulatory agencies concerning noncompliance with or deficiencies in accounting, internal control, or financial reporting practices.
- 28. The government has no plans or intentions that may materially affect the carrying value or classification of assets and liabilities.
- 29. We have disclosed to you all guarantees, whether written or oral, under which the government is contingently liable.
- 30. We have identified and disclosed to you the laws, regulations, and provisions of contracts and grant agreements that could have a direct and material effect on financial statement amounts, including legal and contractual provisions for reporting specific activities in separate funds.
- 31. There are no:
 - a. Violations or possible violations of laws or regulations, or provisions of contracts or grant agreements whose effects should be considered for disclosure in the financial statements or as a basis for recording a loss contingency, including applicable budget laws and regulations.
 - b. Unasserted claims or assessments that our lawyer has advised are probable of assertion and must be disclosed in accordance with GASB-62, *Codification of Accounting and Financial Reporting Guidance Contained in Pre-November 30, 1989 FASB and AICPA Pronouncements.*
 - c. Other liabilities or gain or loss contingencies that are required to be accrued or disclosed by GASB-62.
- 32. The government has satisfactory title to all owned assets, and there are no liens or encumbrances on such assets nor has any asset or future revenue been pledged as collateral, except as disclosed to you.
- 33. We have complied with all aspects of grant agreements and other contractual agreements that would have a material effect on the financial statements in the event of noncompliance.
- 34. We have disclosed to you all significant estimates and material concentrations known to management that are required to be disclosed in accordance with GASB-62. Significant estimates are estimates at the balance sheet date that could change materially within the next year. Concentrations refer to volumes of business, revenues, available sources of supply, or markets or geographic areas for which events could occur that would significantly disrupt normal finances within the next year.

Supplementary Information in Relation to the Financial Statements as a Whole

- 35. With respect to the supplementary information accompanying the financial statements:
 - a. We acknowledge our responsibility for the presentation of the supplementary information in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.
 - b. We believe the supplementary information, including its form and content, is fairly presented in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

- c. The methods of measurement or presentation have not changed from those used in the prior period.
- d. We believe the significant assumptions or interpretations underlying the measurement or presentation of the supplementary information, and the basis for our assumptions and interpretations, are reasonable and appropriate in the circumstances.

Required Supplementary Information

- 36. With respect to the required supplementary information accompanying the financial statements:
 - a. We acknowledge our responsibility for the presentation of the required supplementary information in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.
 - b. We believe the required supplementary information, including its form and content, is measured and fairly presented in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.
 - c. The methods of measurement or presentation have not changed from those used in the prior period.
 - d. We believe the significant assumptions or interpretations underlying the measurement or presentation of the required supplementary information, and the basis for our assumptions and interpretations, are reasonable and appropriate in the circumstances.

Jahice Thelen, Watertown Charter Township Treasurer

llrK ownship Deputy Sochay.

Watertown Charter Township, Michigan

Year Ended December 31, 2018

Financial Statements



This page intentionally left blank.

Table of Contents

	Page
Independent Auditors' Report	1
Management's Discussion and Analysis	4
Basic Financial Statements	
Government-wide Financial Statements:	
Statement of Net Position	13
Statement of Activities	14
Fund Financial Statements:	
Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds	16
Reconciliation of Fund Balances of Governmental Funds	
to Net Position of Governmental Activities	17
Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances -	
Governmental Funds	18
Reconciliation of Net Changes in Fund Balances of Governmental Funds	
to Change in Net Position of Governmental Activities	19
Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in	
Fund Balance - Budget and Actual -	
General Fund	20
Statement of Net Position - Proprietary Funds	22
Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Fund	
Net Position - Proprietary Funds	23
Statement of Cash Flows - Proprietary Funds	24
Statement of Fiduciary Assets and Liabilities	26
Notes to Financial Statements	28
Combining Fund Financial Statements	
Nonmajor Governmental Funds:	
Combining Balance Sheet - Nonmajor Governmental Funds	46
Combining Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund	
Balances - Nonmajor Governmental Funds	47
-	

....

This page intentionally left blank.



Rehmann Robson

675 Robinson Rd. Jackson, MI 49203 Ph: 517.787.6503 Fx: 517.788.8111 rehmann.com

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

April 12, 2019

Board of Trustees Watertown Charter Township Grand Ledge, Michigan

Report on Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the governmental activities, the businesstype activities, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of *Watertown Charter Township, Michigan* (the "Township"), as of and for the year ended December 31, 2018, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the Township's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Independent Auditors' Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditors' judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Township's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.



Rehmann is an independent member of Nexia International.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinions.

Opinions

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of Watertown Charter Township as of December 31, 2018, and the respective changes in financial position and, where applicable, cash flows thereof and the budgetary comparison for the general fund for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Required Supplementary Information

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require that the Management's Discussion and Analysis, as listed in the table of contents, be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board, who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. We have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

Other Information

Our audit was conducted for the purpose of forming opinions on the financial statements that collectively comprise the Township's basic financial statements. The combining fund financial statements are presented for purposes of additional analysis and are not a required part of the basic financial statements. Such information is the responsibility of management and was derived from and relates to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements. The information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the basic financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements or to the basic financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. In our opinion, the information is fairly stated in all material respects in relation to the basic financial statements as a whole.

Rehmann Lobarn LLC

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

Management's Discussion and Analysis

As the Board of Watertown Charter Township, Clinton County, Michigan, we offer readers of the Township's financial statements this narrative overview and analysis as an explanation of the financial activities of the Township for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018.

Financial Highlights

•	Total net position	\$15,083,161
•	Change in total net position	460,273
•	Fund balances, governmental funds	5,216,719
•	Change in fund balances, governmental funds	93,973
•	Unassigned fund balance, general fund	1,339,501
•	Change in fund balance, general fund	90,766
•	Installment debt outstanding	565,000
•	Change in installment debt	(580,000)

Overview of the Financial Statements

This discussion and analysis is intended to serve as an introduction to the Township's basic financial statements. The Township's basic financial statements are comprised of three components: 1) government-wide financial statements, 2) fund financial statements, and 3) notes to the financial statements. This report also contains other supplementary information in addition to the basic financial statements themselves.

Government-Wide Financial Statements. The government-wide financial statements are designed to provide readers with a broad overview of the Township's finances, in a manner similar to a private-sector business.

The statement of net position presents information on all of the Township's assets, liabilities and deferred inflows of resources with the difference reported as net position. Over time, increases or decreases in net position may serve as a useful indicator of whether the financial position of the Township is improving or deteriorating.

The statement of activities presents information showing how the government's net position changed during the most recent fiscal year. All changes in net position are reported as soon as the underlying event giving rise to the change occurs, regardless of the timing of related cash flows. Thus, revenues and expenses are reported in this statement for some items that will only result in cash flows in future fiscal periods (e.g., uncollected taxes and earned but unused vacation leave).

Both of the government-wide financial statements distinguish functions of the Township that are principally supported by taxes and intergovernmental revenues (governmental activities) from other functions that are intended to recover all or a significant portion of their costs through user fees and charges (business-type activities). The governmental activities of the Township include legislative, general government, public safety and health, public works, community and economic development and recreation and culture. The business-type activities of the Township include sanitary sewer and water distribution operations.

Fund Financial Statements. A fund is a grouping of related accounts that is used to maintain control over resources that have been segregated for specific activities or objectives. The Township, like other state and local governments, uses fund accounting to ensure and demonstrate compliance with finance-related legal requirements. All of the funds of the Township can be divided into three categories: governmental funds, proprietary funds, and fiduciary funds.

Governmental Funds. Governmental funds are used to account for essentially the same functions reported as governmental activities in the government-wide financial statements. However, unlike the government-wide financial statements, governmental fund financial statements focus on near-term inflows and outflows of spendable resources, as well as on balances of spendable resources available at the end of the fiscal year. Such information may be useful in evaluating a government's near-term financing requirements.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

Because the focus of governmental funds is narrower than that of the government-wide financial statements, it is useful to compare the information presented for governmental funds with similar information presented for governmental activities in the government-wide financial statements. By doing so, readers may better understand the long-term impact of the government's near-term financing decisions. Both the governmental fund balance sheet and the governmental fund statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balances provide a reconciliation to facilitate this comparison between governmental funds and governmental activities.

The Township maintains three individual governmental funds. Information is presented separately in the governmental fund balance sheet and in the governmental fund statement of revenues, expenditures and changes in fund balances for the general fund, which is considered to be a major fund, and for the two nonmajor funds, the Township improvement revolving fund and the cemetery improvement fund, in the aggregate. The general fund is where the Township funds are held to cover budgeted expenditures for the year. In layman terms this is like a household checking account, out of which the township pays for its bills. Within the Township general fund is an account called fund balance. The fund balance is like a savings account, it is where the Township saves for special projects/needs and where unspent budgeted funds are kept for future use.

The Township adopts an annual appropriated budget for its general fund. A budgetary comparison statement has been provided herein to demonstrate compliance with those budgets.

Proprietary Funds. Enterprise funds, the only propriety fund type used by the Township, are used to report the same functions presented as business-type activities in the government-wide financial statements. The Township uses enterprise funds to account for its sanitary sewer and for water distribution operations.

Proprietary funds provide the same type of information as the government-wide financial statements, only in more detail. The basic proprietary fund financial statements provide separate information for the sanitary sewer and water distribution systems, both of which are considered to be major funds of the Township. Proprietary funds are where the user fees collected on behalf of the township are held for specific purposes. For example, sewer use bills, fire hydrant user fees, special assessments and special fees are used to pay for the sewer system operation, fire hydrants, bond payments for the developments for which they are collected.

Fiduciary Funds. Fiduciary funds are used to account for resources held for the benefit of parties outside the government. Fiduciary funds are not reflected in the government-wide financial statements because the resources of those funds are not available to support the Township's own programs. The accounting used for fiduciary funds is much like that used for proprietary funds. Fiduciary funds are all the money's collected by the Township meant for another agency, for example, school taxes, Township taxes, library taxes, escrow accounts.

Notes to the Financial Statements. The notes provide additional information that is essential to a full understanding of the data provided in the government-wide and fund financial statements.

Government-wide Financial Analysis

As noted earlier, net position may serve over time as a useful indicator of a government's financial position. In the case of Watertown Charter Township, assets for all activities exceeded liabilities and deferred inflows of resources by \$15,083,161 at the close of the most recent fiscal year.

Of the Township's net position, \$4,710,082 (31 percent) reflects its investment in capital assets (e.g. land, land improvements, buildings and improvements, equipment, vehicles, and sewage disposal system - net of applicable depreciation); less any related debt used to acquire those assets that is still outstanding. The Township uses these capital assets to provide services to citizens; consequently, these assets are not available for future spending. Although the Township's investment in its capital assets is reported net of related debt, it should be noted that the resources needed to repay this debt must be provided from other sources, since the capital assets themselves cannot be used to liquidate these

Management's Discussion and Analysis

At the end of the current year, due to conservative fiscal management, the Township is able to report positive balances in all three categories of net position, both for the government as a whole, as well as for its separate governmental and business-type activities.

The government's net position for all activities increased by \$460,273 during the current fiscal year.

	Net Position								
	Governmen	tal Activities	Business-ty	pe Activities	Total				
	2018	2017	2018	2017	2018	2017			
Current and other assets	\$ 6,837,153	\$ 6,753,216	\$ 5,298,069	\$ 5,284,901	\$12,135,222	\$12,038,117			
Capital assets, net	288,378	266,568	4,806,704	5,023,726	5,095,082	5,290,294			
Total assets	7,125,531	7,019,784	10,104,773	10,308,627	17,230,304	17,328,411			
Other liabilities	61,263	67,387	101,309	104,842	162,572	172,229			
Long-term debt	151,472	274,282	460,000	917,718	611,472	1,192,000			
Total liabilities	212,735	341,669	561,309	1,022,560	774,044	1,364,229			
Total deferred inflows									
of resources	1,373,099	1,341,294	-	-	1,373,099	1,341,294			
Net position:									
Net investment in capital assets	288,378	266,568	4,421,704	4,295,827	4,710,082	4,562,395			
Restricted	252,999	210,017	930,962	1,075,775	1,183,961	1,285,792			
Unrestricted	4,998,320	4,860,236	4,190,798	3,914,465	9,189,118	8,774,701			
Total net position	\$ 5,539,697	\$ 5,336,821	\$ 9,543,464	\$ 9,286,067	\$15,083,161	\$14,622,888			

Management's Discussion and Analysis

	Change in Net Position								
	Government	al Activities		pe Activities	To	otal			
	2018	2017	2018	2017	2018	2017			
Program revenues -			•	•	• • • • • • • • • • • •	• • • • • •			
Charges for services	\$ 386,579	\$ 355,609	\$ 732,171	\$ 752,967	\$ 1,118,750	\$ 1,108,576			
General revenues:									
Property taxes	1,366,777	1,317,149	-	-	1,366,777	1,317,149			
Other	667,443	635,092	61,941	51,386	729,384	686,478			
Total revenues	2,420,799	2,307,850	794,112	804,353	3,214,911	3,112,203			
Expenses:									
Legislative	37,283	32,051	-	-	37,283	32,051			
General government	1,102,529	1,061,307	-	-	1,102,529	1,061,307			
Public safety and health	553,357	543,735	-	-	553,357	543,735			
Public works	181,764	416,611	-	-	181,764	416,611			
Community and economic					,	,			
development	130,318	123,464	-	-	130,318	123,464			
Recreation and culture	21,511	47,643	-	-	21,511	47,643			
Interest on long-term debt	5,191	9,445	-	-	5,191	9,445			
Sewage disposal	-	-	618,665	675,887	618,665	675,887			
Water extension	-	-	104,020	104,907	104,020	104,907			
Total expenses	2,031,953	2,234,256	722,685	780,794	2,754,638	3,015,050			
Change in net position,									
before transfers	388,846	73,594	71,427	23,559	460,273	97,153			
Transfers	(185,970)	(30,000)	185,970	30,000		-			
Change in net position	202,876	43,594	257,397	53,559	460,273	97,153			
Not position									
Net position: Beginning of year	5,336,821	5,293,227	9,286,067	9,232,508	14,622,888	14,525,735			
End of year	\$ 5,539,697	\$ 5,336,821	\$ 9,543,464	\$ 9,286,067	\$15,083,161	\$14,622,888			
Enu or year	\$ 3,339,697	ا20,022,5 د	¥04,545,404 د	۶ ۶,۲۵۵,۵۵/	313,003,101	\$14,022,000			

Governmental Activities. The net position of the governmental activities increased by \$202,876. This is due to a decrease in road project related expenses in the current year as a majority of the projects were completed in fiscal year 2017.

Business-type Activities. The net position of the business-type activities increased by \$257,397. This is primarily due to a transfer in from the general fund to cover the additional sewer costs related to the Westwinds Sewer project.

Financial Analysis of the Township's Funds

As noted earlier, the Township uses fund accounting to ensure and demonstrate compliance with finance related legal requirements.

Governmental Funds. The focus of the Township's governmental funds is to provide information on near term inflows, outflows, and balances of spendable resources. Such information is useful in assessing the Township's financing requirements. In particular, unassigned fund balance may serve as a useful measure of a government's net resources available for spending at the end of the fiscal year.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

As of the end of 2018, the Township's governmental funds reported combined ending fund balances of \$5,216,719, an increase of \$93,973 in comparison with the prior year. Approximately 26 percent of this total amount, or \$1,339,501, constitutes unassigned fund balance, which is an adequate amount to keep the Township operating in the case of unforeseen emergencies. The nonspendable portion of the fund balance, \$935, represents amounts prepaid for 2019 expenditures in 2018. The restricted portion of the governmental fund balance, \$233,947, is special assessments payments received for future bond payments. The assigned amount of \$1,005,598 is for Township Hall improvements. The remainder of the fund balance, \$2,636,738, is committed and acts as the Township's savings account for specific needs and projects.

The general fund is the chief operating fund of the Township. At the end of the current fiscal year, unassigned fund balance of the general fund was \$1,339,501 while total fund balance was \$4,923,302. The fund balance of the Township's general fund increased by a total \$90,766 during the current fiscal year. The increase in fund balance is directly related to the Township continuing to be conservative as revenue sources continue to be uncertain. The support of the Township Board and lack of high turnover by department heads has assisted in supporting a conservative approach and operating with fiscal restraint.

Proprietary Funds. The Township's proprietary funds provide the same type of information found in the government-wide financial statements, but in more detail.

Unrestricted net position of the sewer fund and water extension funds at the end of the year amounted to \$3,525,790 and \$665,008, respectively. The sewer fund had an increase for the year of \$198,577 and the water extension fund had an increase for the year of \$58,820, in total net position.

General Fund Budgetary Highlights

Differences between the original and final amended budgets were caused by construction costs being higher than anticipated. This led to increased building, electrical, mechanical, and plumbing inspection fees owed to inspectors. The Board also made several supplemental budgetary appropriations throughout the year which were not considered material.

Capital Asset and Debt Administration

Capital Assets. The Township's investment in capital assets for its governmental and business-type activities as of December 31, 2018, amounted to \$5,095,082 (net of accumulated depreciation). Capital assets balances for the current year and the previous year ended December 31 were as follows:

	Governmental Activities			Business-type Activities				Total				
		2018	2017		2018		2017		2017 2018		2017	
Land	Ś	93,846	Ś	93,846	Ś	82.887	Ś	82,887	Ś	176,733	Ś	176,733
Land improvements	Ŧ	80,118	*	82,702	Ŧ	-	Ŧ	-	Ť	80,118	Ŧ	82,702
Buildings and improvements		109,758		76,411		-		-		109,758		76,411
Equipment		4,656		13,609		-		-		4,656		13,609
Sewage disposal system		-		-		4,723,817		4,940,839		4,723,817		4,940,839
Total capital assets, net	\$	288,378	\$	266,568	\$	4,806,704	\$	5,023,726	\$	5,095,082	\$	5,290,294

The decrease in the Township's investment in capital assets for the current fiscal year of \$195,212 resulted primarily from depreciation expense exceeding capital asset additions. Additional information on capital assets can be found in the notes to the financial statements.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

Long-term Debt. At the end of the current fiscal year, the Township had total bonded debt outstanding of \$565,000. The entire debt is backed by the full faith and credit of the Township. Special assessment revenue is being collected to pay these bonds. Outstanding balances for the current year and the previous year ended December 31 were as follows:

	Government			Activities	Business-type Activities			Total				
	2018		2017		2018		2017		2018			2017
Special assessment bonds	\$	105,000	\$	230,000	\$	460,000	\$	735,000	\$	565,000	\$	965,000
Sewage disposal system bonds		-		-		-		180,000		-		180,000
Total bonded debt outstanding	\$	105,000	\$	230,000	\$	460,000	\$	915,000	\$	565,000	\$	1,145,000

State statutes limit the amount of general obligation debt a governmental entity may issue to 10% of its total assessed valuation. Additional information on long-term debt outstanding can be found in the notes to the financial statements.

Economic Factors and Next Year's Budget and Rates

The following factors were considered in preparing the Township's budget for the 2019 fiscal year:

- · The uncertainty of State revenue sharing.
- Department managers operating with a conservative and fiscally responsible budget approach.
- · An increase in costs for the fire and ambulance services.
- Sewer infrastructure improvements.
- The Board of Trustees has passed a conservative balanced budget for 2019.

Requests for Information

This financial report is designed to provide a general overview of the Township's finances for all those with an interest in the government's finances. Questions concerning any of the information provided in this report or requests for additional financial information are welcomed and should be addressed to the Township Manager, Watertown Charter Township, 12803 S. Wacousta Road, Grand Ledge, Michigan 48837, email: JTubbs@watertowntownship.com.

This page intentionally left blank.

BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

This page intentionally left blank.

Statement of Net Position

December 31, 2018

	Primary Government						
	Governmental	Business-type					
	Activities	Activities	Total				
Assets							
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 3,973,673	\$ 1,659,869	\$ 5,633,542				
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	108,509	261,219	369,728				
Investments	1,571,603	1,394,584	2,966,187				
Restricted investments	125,438	305,746	431,184				
Receivables	1,016,875	467,272	1,484,147				
Prepaid items	935	-	935				
Assets held for resale	40,120	-	40,120				
Investment in joint venture	-	1,209,379	1,209,379				
Capital assets not being depreciated	93,846	82,887	176,733				
Capital assets being depreciated, net	194,532	4,723,817	4,918,349				
Total assets	7,125,531	10,104,773	17,230,304				
1.1.1.1111.1.1							
Liabilities	(4.2/2	101 200					
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	61,263	101,309	162,572				
Long-term debt:	49.042	1FE 000	202.042				
Due within one year	48,942	155,000	203,942				
Due in more than one year	102,530	305,000	407,530				
Total liabilities	212,735	561,309	774,044				
Deferred inflows of resources							
Taxes levied but intended							
for subsequent periods	1,373,099	-	1,373,099				
Net position							
Net investment in capital assets	288,378	4,421,704	4,710,082				
Restricted for debt service	252,999	930,962	1,183,961				
Unrestricted	4,998,320	4,190,798	9,189,118				
Total net position	\$ 5,539,697	\$ 9,543,464	\$ 15,083,161				

Statement of Activities For the Year Ended December 31, 2018

		Program Revenues	
Functions / Programs	Expenses	Charges for Services	Net (Expense) Revenues
Primary government Governmental activities:			
Legislative	\$ 37,283	\$ -	\$ (37,283)
General government	1,102,529	55,451	(1,047,078)
Public safety and health	553,357	20,670	(532,687)
Public works	181,764		(181,764)
Community and economic development	130,318	304,503	174,185
Recreation and culture	21,511	5,955	(15,556)
Interest on long-term debt	5,191	-	(5,191)
Total governmental activities	2,031,953	386,579	(1,645,374)
Business-type activities:			
Sewage disposal	618,665	583,206	(35,459)
Water extension	104,020	148,965	44,945
Total business-type activities	722,685	732,171	9,486
Total primary government	\$ 2,754,638	\$ 1,118,750	\$ (1,635,888)

continued...

Statement of Activities

For the Year Ended December 31, 2018

	Primary Government						
	Governmental Activities	Business-type Activities	Total				
Changes in net position							
Net revenues (expenses)	\$ (1,645,374)	\$ 9,486	\$ (1,635,888)				
General revenues:							
Property taxes	1,366,777	-	1,366,777				
Grants and contributions not restricted							
to specific programs	435,560	-	435,560				
Other unrestricted revenues	167,823	-	167,823				
Unrestricted investment earnings	64,060	61,941	126,001				
Transfers - internal activities	(185,970)	185,970	-				
Total general revenues and transfers	1,848,250	247,911	2,096,161				
Change in net position	202,876	257,397	460,273				
Net position, beginning of year	5,336,821	9,286,067	14,622,888				
Net position, end of year	\$ 5,539,697	\$ 9,543,464	\$ 15,083,161				

concluded.

Balance Sheet

Governmental Funds December 31, 2018

Assets		General		Nonmajor Funds		Totals
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	3,768,093	\$	205,580	\$	3,973,673
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	+	108,509	Ŧ		Ŧ	108,509
Investments		1,483,766		87,837		1,571,603
Restricted investments		125,438		-		125,438
Accounts receivable		63,310		-		63,310
Taxes receivable		658,270		-		658,270
Special assessments receivable		152,954		-		152,954
Due from other governments		142,341		-		142,341
Assets held for resale		40,120		-		40,120
Prepaid items		935		-		935
Total assets	\$	6,543,736	\$	293,417	\$	6,837,153
Liabilities						
Accounts payable	\$	32,550	\$	-	\$	32,550
Accrued wages		24,197		-		24,197
Other liabilities		2,820		-		2,820
Total liabilities		59,567		-		59,567
Deferred inflows of resources						
Taxes levied but intended for						
subsequent period		1,373,099		-		1,373,099
Unavailable revenue		21,900		-		21,900
Unavailable assets held for resale		40,120		-		40,120
Unavailable special assessments receivable		125,748		-		125,748
Total deferred inflows of resources		1,560,867		-		1,560,867
Fund balances						
Nonspendable		935		-		935
Restricted		233,947		-		233,947
Committed		2,343,321		293,417		2,636,738
Assigned		1,005,598		-		1,005,598
Unassigned		1,339,501		-		1,339,501
Total fund balances		4,923,302		293,417		5,216,719
Total liabilities, deferred inflows of resources						
and fund balances	\$	6,543,736	\$	293,417	\$	6,837,153

Reconciliation Fund Balances of Governmental Funds to Net Position of Governmental Activities December 31, 2018	
Fund balances - total governmental funds	\$ 5,216,719
Amounts reported for <i>governmental activities</i> in the statement of net position are different because:	
Capital assets used in governmental activities are not financial resources,	
and therefore not reported in the funds.	
Capital assets not being depreciated	93,846
Capital assets being depreciated, net	194,532
The focus of governmental funds is on short-term financing. Accordingly, some assets will not be available to pay for current-period expenditures. Those assets (such as certain receivables) are offset by deferred inflows of resources in the governmental funds, and thus are not included in fund balance.	
Unavailable revenue	21,900
Unavailable assets held for resale	40,120
Unavailable long-term special assessments receivable	125,748
Certain liabilities, such as bonds payable, are not due and payable in the current period, and therefore are not reported in the funds.	
Bonds payable	(105,000)
Accrued interest on long-term debt	(1,696)
Compensated absences	 (46,472)
Net position of governmental activities	\$ 5,539,697

Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances

Governmental Funds For the Year Ended December 31, 2018

	General	N	lonmajor Funds	Totals
Revenues				
Taxes	\$ 1,366,777	\$	-	\$ 1,366,777
Special assessments	67,516		-	67,516
Licenses and permits	449,583		-	449,583
State revenue	432,980		-	432,980
Charges for services	40,033		3,770	43,803
Interest	64,060		4,437	68,497
Rentals	14,980		-	14,980
Contributions and donations	2,580		-	2,580
Other	 12,023		-	 12,023
Total revenues	 2,450,532		8,207	 2,458,739
Expenditures				
Current:				
Legislative	37,283		-	37,283
General government	1,081,782		-	1,081,782
Public safety and health	302,918		-	302,918
Public works	194,789		-	194,789
Community and economic development	380,757		-	380,757
Recreation and culture	5,196		-	5,196
Capital outlay	43,657		-	43,657
Debt service:				
Principal	125,000		-	125,000
Interest	 7,414		-	 7,414
Total expenditures	 2,178,796		-	 2,178,796
Revenues over expenditures	 271,736		8,207	 279,943
Other financing sources (uses)				
Transfers in	5,000		-	5,000
Transfers out	 (185,970)		(5,000)	 (190,970)
Total other financing uses	 (180,970)		(5,000)	 (185,970)
Net change in fund balances	90,766		3,207	93,973
Fund balances, beginning of year	 4,832,536		290,210	 5,122,746
Fund balances, end of year	\$ 4,923,302	\$	293,417	\$ 5,216,719

Deconciliation		
Reconciliation Net Changes in Fund Balances of Governmental Funds to Change in Net Position of Governmental Activities For the Year Ended December 31, 2018		
Tor the real Linded December 31, 2018		
Net change in fund balances - total governmental funds	\$	93,973
Amounts reported for <i>governmental activities</i> in the Statement of Activities are different because:		
Governmental funds report capital outlays as expenditures. However, in the statement of activities, the cost of those assets is allocated over their estimated useful lives and reported as depreciation expense.		
Capital assets purchased		40,202
Depreciation expense		(18,392)
		(,)
Revenues in the statement of activities that do not provide current financial		
resources are not reported as revenues in the funds, but rather are deferred		
to the following fiscal year.		
Net change in unavailable special assessments receivable		(44,710)
Net change in unavailable revenue		6,770
Repayment of bond principal is an expenditure in the governmental funds,		
but the repayment reduces long-term debt in the statement of net position.		125 000
Principal payments on long-term debt		125,000
Some expenses reported in the statement of activities do not require the use of		
current financial resources and therefore are not reported as expenditures in		
governmental funds.		
Change in accrued interest on long-term debt		2,223
Change in the accrual for compensated absences		(2,190)
Change in net position of governmental activities	Ş	202,876

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balance

Budget and Actual - General Fund

For the Year Ended December 31, 2018

Budget Budget Actual Budget Taxes 5 1,362,604 \$ 1,362,604 \$ 1,366,777 \$ 4,173 Special assessments 69,520 69,520 67,516 (2,004) Licenses and permits: 18,000 18,000 18,000 - Planning, zoning and building 80,280 292,780 303,248 10,468 Franchise fees 113,000 113,000 128,335 15,335 State revenue 421,729 421,729 432,980 11,251 Charges for services: 7 11,000 11,000 17,149 6,149 Parks and recreation 1,500 5,000 5,000 7,880 2,8874 Rentals: 9 7,800 7,800 7,800 9,100 1,300 Other 7,800 5,000 5,000 5,880 880 Other 9,525 9,525 12,023 2,498 Total revenues 2,147,944 2,360,444 2,450,532			Original		Final			(ur	tual over der) Final
Taxes \$ 1,362,604 \$ 1,362,604 \$ 1,362,777 \$ 4,173 Special assessments 69,520 69,520 67,516 (2,004) Licenses and permits: 18,000 18,000 - - Planning, zoning and building 80,280 292,780 303,248 10,468 Franchise fees 113,000 113,000 128,335 15,335 State revenue 421,729 432,980 11,251 Charges for services: - - - Fire runs 5,000 5,000 15,100 10,100 Cemetery 11,000 11,000 17,149 6,149 Parks and recreation 1,500 4,060 28,874 Rentals: - - - - Parks 5,000 5,000 5,880 880 Other - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	Povonuos		Budget		Budget		Actual		Budget
Special assessments 69,520 69,520 67,516 (2,004) Licenses and permits: 13,000 18,000 18,000 - Planning, zoning and building 80,280 292,780 303,248 10,468 Franchise fees 113,000 113,000 128,335 15,335 State revenue 421,729 421,729 432,980 11,251 Charges for services: - - - - Fire runs 5,000 5,000 15,100 10,100 Cemetery 11,000 17,149 6,149 Parks and recreation 1,500 1,500 495 (1,005) Other 6,000 6,000 7,289 1,289 Interest 35,186 35,186 64,060 28,874 Rentals: - - 7,800 7,800 9,100 1,300 Contributions and donations - - - - - - - - - - - - -		ć	1 262 604	ć	1 767 604	ć	1 266 777	ć	4 172
Licenses and permits: 18,000 128,335 15,335 State revenue 421,729 421,930 11,000 11,000 17,149 6,149 42,829 1,251 42,831 42,818 42,818 42,818 42,818 42,818 42,149 42,450		ç		ç		Ş		Ş	•
Landfill 18,000 18,000 18,000 - Planning, zoning and building 80,280 292,780 303,248 10,468 Franchise fees 113,000 128,335 15,335 State revenue 421,729 421,729 432,980 11,251 Charges for services: - - - - Fire runs 5,000 5,000 15,100 10,100 Cemetery 11,000 17,149 6,149 Parks and recreation 1,500 1,500 495 (1,005) Other 6,000 6,000 7,289 1,289 Interest 35,186 35,186 64,060 28,874 Rentals: - - 7,800 9,100 1,300 Contributions and donations - - - 7,800 7,800 7,800 Other 9,525 12,023 2,496 7 7,283 (15,684) General government: - - 52,967 37,285 71,282<	•		09,520		09,520		07,510		(2,004)
Planning, zoning and building 80,280 292,780 303,248 10,468 Franchise fees 113,000 113,000 128,335 15,335 State revenue 421,729 421,729 432,980 11,251 Charges for services:	-		18 000		18 000		18 000		_
Franchise fees113,000113,000128,33515,335State revenue $421,729$ $421,729$ $432,980$ $11,251$ Charges for services:Fire runs $5,000$ $5,000$ $15,100$ $10,100$ Cemetery $11,000$ $11,000$ $17,149$ $6,149$ Parks and recreation $1,500$ $1,500$ 495 $(1,005)$ Other $6,000$ $6,000$ $7,289$ $1,289$ Interest $35,186$ $35,186$ $64,060$ $28,874$ Rentals: $7,800$ $7,800$ $9,100$ $1,300$ Parks $5,000$ $5,000$ $5,880$ 880 Other $7,800$ $7,800$ $9,100$ $1,300$ Contributions and donations - $6,L,I,T.$ $1,800$ $2,580$ 780 Other $9,525$ $9,525$ $12,023$ $2,498$ Total revenues $2,147,944$ $2,360,444$ $2,450,532$ $90,088$ Expenditures $2g,967$ $52,967$ $37,283$ $(15,684)$ General government: $30,150$ $30,150$ $24,933$ $(5,217)$ Elections $30,150$ $30,150$ $24,933$ $(5,217)$ Attorney $20,000$ $2,000$ $5,227$ $(14,73)$ Clerk $80,897$ $80,897$ $78,866$ $(2,031)$ Board of review $2,403$ $2,403$ 839 $(1,564)$ Treasurer $88,832$ $88,832$ $88,832$ $82,667$ $(6,165)$ General services administration $525,694$ $531,69$,				10 468
State revenue 421,729 421,729 432,980 11,251 Charges for services: 5,000 5,000 15,100 10,100 Fire runs 5,000 5,000 15,100 10,100 Cemetery 11,000 11,000 17,149 6,149 Parks and recreation 1,500 1,500 495 (1,005) Other 6,000 6,000 7,289 1,289 Interest 35,186 35,186 64,060 28,874 Rentals:			,						
$\begin{array}{c c} \mbox{Charges for services:} \\ Fire runs 5,000 5,000 15,100 10,100 Cemetery 11,000 11,000 17,149 6,149 Parks and recreation 1,500 1,500 495 (1,005) Other 6,000 6,000 7,289 1,289 Interest 35,186 35,186 64,060 28,874 Rentals: Parks 5,000 5,000 5,000 5,880 880 Other 7,800 7,800 9,100 1,300 Contributions and donations - G.L.I.T. 1,800 1,800 2,580 780 Other 9,525 9,525 12,023 2,498 Total revenues 2,147,944 2,360,444 2,450,532 90,088 Expenditures Legislative - Township board 52,967 52,967 37,283 (15,684) General government: Supervisor 33,299 33,299 29,792 (3,507) Elections 30,150 30,150 24,933 (5,217) Assessor 73,285 73,285 71,842 (1,443) Attorney 20,000 20,000 5,227 (14,773) Clerk 80,897 80,897 78,866 (2,031) Board of review 2,403 2,403 839 (1,564) Treasurer 88,832 88,832 82,667 (6,165) General services administration 525,694 531,694 498,410 (33,284) Buildings and grounds 157,541 157,541 142,089 (15,452) Other property 121,100 121,100 107,061 (14,039) Cemetery 13,772 7,658 (6,114) Insurance 31,600 32,400 32,235 (165) Refunds and rebates 6,060 6,060 163 (5,897) \end{tabular}$,						
Fire runs 5,000 5,000 15,100 10,100 Cemetery 11,000 11,000 17,149 6,149 Parks and recreation 1,500 1,500 495 (1,005) Other 6,000 6,000 7,289 1,289 Interest 35,186 35,186 64,060 28,874 Rentals:			421,727		421,727		432,900		11,231
Cemetery 11,000 11,000 17,149 6,149 Parks and recreation 1,500 1,500 495 (1,005) Other 6,000 6,000 7,289 1,289 Interest 35,186 35,186 64,060 28,874 Rentals: 7,800 7,800 9,100 1,300 Other 7,800 7,800 9,100 1,300 Contributions and donations - 7,800 7,800 2,887 G.L.I.T. 1,800 1,800 2,580 780 Other 9,525 9,525 12,023 2,498 Total revenues 2,147,944 2,360,444 2,450,532 90,088 Expenditures Legislative - 7 7,283 (15,684) General government: Supervisor 33,299 33,299 29,792 (3,507) Elections 30,150 24,933 (5,217) Assessor 7,3,285 71,842 (1,443) Attorney 2,0000 20,000 5,227	-		5 000		5 000		15 100		10 100
Parks and recreation $1,500$ $1,500$ 495 $(1,005)$ Other $6,000$ $6,000$ $7,289$ $1,289$ Interest $35,186$ $35,186$ $64,060$ $28,874$ Rentals: 7800 $5,000$ $5,000$ $5,880$ 880 Other $7,800$ $7,800$ $9,100$ $1,300$ Contributions and donations - $6.L.1.T.$ $1,800$ $2,580$ 780 Other $9,525$ $9,525$ $12,023$ $2,498$ Total revenues $2,147,944$ $2,360,444$ $2,450,532$ $90,088$ Expenditures $8,892$ $8,802$ Legislative -Township board $52,967$ $52,967$ $37,283$ $(15,684)$ General government: $33,299$ $29,792$ $(3,507)$ Elections $30,150$ $30,150$ $24,933$ $(5,217)$ Assessor $73,285$ $71,842$ $(1,443)$ Attorney $2,0000$ $2,000$ $5,227$ $(14,773)$ Clerk $80,897$ $80,897$ $78,866$ $(2,031)$ Board of review $2,403$ $2,403$ 839 $(1,564)$ Treasurer $88,832$ $88,832$ $82,667$ $(6,165)$ General services administration $525,694$ $531,694$ $498,410$ $(33,284)$ Buildings and grounds $157,541$ $157,541$ $142,089$ $(15,452)$ Other property $121,100$ $121,100$ $107,061$ $(14,039)$ Cernetery $13,772$							•		•
$\begin{array}{c cccccc} Other & 6,000 & 6,000 & 7,289 & 1,289 \\ Interest & 35,186 & 35,186 & 35,186 & 64,060 & 28,874 \\ Rentals: & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & &$	-						•		
Interest 35,186 35,186 64,060 28,874 Rentals: 7,800 5,000 5,880 880 Other 7,800 7,800 9,100 1,300 Contributions and donations - 7,800 7,800 2,8874 G.L.I.T. 1,800 1,800 2,580 780 Other 9,525 9,525 12,023 2,498 Total revenues 2,147,944 2,360,444 2,450,532 90,088 Expenditures Legislative - - - Township board 52,967 52,967 37,283 (15,684) General government: - - - - - - Supervisor 33,299 33,299 29,792 (3,507) - - Supervisor 30,150 30,150 24,933 (5,217) Assessor 73,285 71,842 (1,443) Attorney 20,000 20,000 5,227 (14,773) Clerk 80,897 80,897 78,866									
Rentals:Parks $5,000$ $5,000$ $5,000$ $5,880$ 880 Other $7,800$ $7,800$ $9,100$ $1,300$ Contributions and donations - $G.L.I.T.$ $1,800$ $2,580$ 780 Other $9,525$ $9,525$ $12,023$ $2,498$ Total revenues $2,147,944$ $2,360,444$ $2,450,532$ $90,088$ Expenditures $2,147,944$ $2,360,444$ $2,450,532$ $90,088$ Expenditures $8,877$ $37,283$ $(15,684)$ General government: $33,299$ $29,792$ $(3,507)$ Supervisor $33,299$ $33,299$ $29,792$ $(3,507)$ Elections $30,150$ $30,150$ $24,933$ $(5,217)$ Assessor $73,285$ $73,285$ $71,842$ $(1,443)$ Attorney $20,000$ $20,000$ $5,227$ $(14,773)$ Clerk $80,897$ $80,897$ $78,866$ $(2,031)$ Board of review $2,403$ $2,403$ 839 $(1,564)$ Treasurer $88,832$ $88,832$ $82,667$ $(6,165)$ General services administration $525,694$ $531,694$ $498,410$ $(33,284)$ Buildings and grounds $157,541$ $157,541$ $142,089$ $(15,452)$ Other property $121,100$ $121,100$ $107,061$ $(14,039)$ Cemetery $13,772$ $7,658$ $(6,114)$ Insurance $31,60$							•		
Parks 5,000 5,000 5,880 880 Other 7,800 7,800 9,100 1,300 Contributions and donations - G.L.I.T. 1,800 1,800 2,580 780 Other 9,525 9,525 12,023 2,498 Total revenues 2,147,944 2,360,444 2,450,532 90,088 Expenditures Legislative - Township board 52,967 52,967 37,283 (15,684) General government:			55,100		55,100		04,000		20,074
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $			5 000		5 000		5 880		880
Contributions and donations - 1,800 1,800 2,580 780 Other 9,525 9,525 12,023 2,498 Total revenues 2,147,944 2,360,444 2,450,532 90,088 Expenditures Legislative - 700,088 700,088 700,088 General government: Supervisor 33,299 33,299 29,792 (3,507) Elections 30,150 30,150 24,933 (5,217) Assessor 73,285 73,285 71,842 (1,443) Attorney 20,000 20,000 5,227 (14,473) Clerk 80,897 80,897 78,866 (2,031) Board of review 2,403 2,403 839 (1,564) Treasurer 88,832 88,832 82,667 (6,165) General services administration 525,694 531,694 498,410 (33,284) Buildings and grounds 157,541 157,541 142,089 (15,452) Other property 121,100 12					,		,		
G.L.I.T. 1,800 1,800 2,580 780 Other 9,525 9,525 12,023 2,498 Total revenues 2,147,944 2,360,444 2,450,532 90,088 Expenditures Legislative - 7000 37,283 (15,684) General government: Supervisor 33,299 33,299 29,792 (3,507) Elections 30,150 30,150 24,933 (5,217) Assessor 73,285 73,285 71,842 (1,443) Attorney 20,000 20,000 5,227 (14,773) Clerk 80,897 80,897 78,866 (2,031) Board of review 2,403 2,403 839 (1,564) Treasurer 88,832 88,832 82,667 (6,165) General services administration 525,694 531,694 498,410 (33,284) Buildings and grounds 157,541 157,541 142,089 (15,452) Other property 121,100 121,100 1			7,800		7,800		9,100		1,500
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			1 900		1 900		2 590		790
Total revenues 2,147,944 2,360,444 2,450,532 90,088 Expenditures Legislative - Township board 52,967 52,967 37,283 (15,684) General government: Supervisor 33,299 33,299 29,792 (3,507) Elections 30,150 30,150 24,933 (5,217) Assessor 73,285 71,842 (1,443) Attorney 20,000 20,000 5,227 (14,773) Clerk 80,897 80,897 78,866 (2,031) Board of review 2,403 2,403 839 (1,564) Treasurer 88,832 88,832 82,667 (6,165) General services administration 525,694 531,694 498,410 (33,284) Buildings and grounds 157,541 157,541 142,089 (15,452) Other property 121,100 121,100 107,061 (14,039) Cemetery 13,772 13,772 7,658 (6,114) Insurance 31,600 32,400 32									
Expenditures Legislative - Township board 52,967 52,967 37,283 (15,684) General government: Supervisor 33,299 33,299 29,792 (3,507) Elections 30,150 30,150 24,933 (5,217) Assessor 73,285 73,285 71,842 (1,443) Attorney 20,000 20,000 5,227 (14,773) Clerk 80,897 80,897 78,866 (2,031) Board of review 2,403 2,403 839 (1,564) Treasurer 88,832 88,832 82,667 (6,165) General services administration 525,694 531,694 498,410 (33,284) Buildings and grounds 157,541 157,541 142,089 (15,452) Other property 121,100 121,100 107,061 (14,039) Cemetery 13,772 13,772 7,658 (6,114) Insurance 31,600 32,400 32,235 (165) Refunds and rebates 6,060 6,060 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>									
Legislative - Township board52,96752,96737,283(15,684)General government: Supervisor33,29933,29929,792(3,507)Elections30,15030,15024,933(5,217)Assessor73,28573,28571,842(1,443)Attorney20,00020,0005,227(14,773)Clerk80,89780,89778,866(2,031)Board of review2,4032,403839(1,564)Treasurer88,83288,83282,667(6,165)General services administration525,694531,694498,410(33,284)Buildings and grounds157,541157,541142,089(15,452)Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	Total revenues		2,147,944		2,300,444		2,430,332		90,000
Legislative - Township board52,96752,96737,283(15,684)General government: Supervisor33,29933,29929,792(3,507)Elections30,15030,15024,933(5,217)Assessor73,28573,28571,842(1,443)Attorney20,00020,0005,227(14,773)Clerk80,89780,89778,866(2,031)Board of review2,4032,403839(1,564)Treasurer88,83288,83282,667(6,165)General services administration525,694531,694498,410(33,284)Buildings and grounds157,541157,541142,089(15,452)Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	Expenditures								
Township board52,96752,96737,283(15,684)General government:Supervisor33,29933,29929,792(3,507)Elections30,15030,15024,933(5,217)Assessor73,28573,28571,842(1,443)Attorney20,00020,0005,227(14,773)Clerk80,89780,89778,866(2,031)Board of review2,4032,403839(1,564)Treasurer88,83288,83282,667(6,165)General services administration525,694531,694498,410(33,284)Buildings and grounds157,541157,541142,089(15,452)Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	•								
General government:Supervisor33,29933,29929,792(3,507)Elections30,15030,15024,933(5,217)Assessor73,28573,28571,842(1,443)Attorney20,00020,0005,227(14,773)Clerk80,89780,89778,866(2,031)Board of review2,4032,403839(1,564)Treasurer88,83288,83282,667(6,165)General services administration525,694531,694498,410(33,284)Buildings and grounds157,541157,541142,089(15,452)Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	-		52,967		52,967		37,283		(15,684)
Supervisor33,29933,29929,792(3,507)Elections30,15030,15024,933(5,217)Assessor73,28573,28571,842(1,443)Attorney20,00020,0005,227(14,773)Clerk80,89780,89778,866(2,031)Board of review2,4032,403839(1,564)Treasurer88,83288,83282,667(6,165)General services administration525,694531,694498,410(33,284)Buildings and grounds157,541157,541142,089(15,452)Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)			- , · -		- / -		- ,		(-))
Elections30,15030,15024,933(5,217)Assessor73,28573,28571,842(1,443)Attorney20,00020,0005,227(14,773)Clerk80,89780,89778,866(2,031)Board of review2,4032,403839(1,564)Treasurer88,83288,83282,667(6,165)General services administration525,694531,694498,410(33,284)Buildings and grounds157,541157,541142,089(15,452)Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	General government:								
Assessor73,28573,28571,842(1,443)Attorney20,00020,0005,227(14,773)Clerk80,89780,89778,866(2,031)Board of review2,4032,403839(1,564)Treasurer88,83288,83282,667(6,165)General services administration525,694531,694498,410(33,284)Buildings and grounds157,541157,541142,089(15,452)Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	Supervisor		33,299		33,299		29,792		(3,507)
Attorney20,00020,0005,227(14,773)Clerk80,89780,89778,866(2,031)Board of review2,4032,403839(1,564)Treasurer88,83288,83282,667(6,165)General services administration525,694531,694498,410(33,284)Buildings and grounds157,541157,541142,089(15,452)Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	Elections		30,150		30,150		24,933		(5,217)
Clerk80,89780,89778,866(2,031)Board of review2,4032,403839(1,564)Treasurer88,83288,83282,667(6,165)General services administration525,694531,694498,410(33,284)Buildings and grounds157,541157,541142,089(15,452)Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	Assessor		73,285		73,285		71,842		(1,443)
Board of review2,4032,403839(1,564)Treasurer88,83288,83282,667(6,165)General services administration525,694531,694498,410(33,284)Buildings and grounds157,541157,541142,089(15,452)Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	Attorney		20,000		20,000		5,227		(14,773)
Treasurer88,83288,83282,667(6,165)General services administration525,694531,694498,410(33,284)Buildings and grounds157,541157,541142,089(15,452)Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	Clerk		80,897		80,897		78,866		(2,031)
General services administration525,694531,694498,410(33,284)Buildings and grounds157,541157,541142,089(15,452)Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	Board of review		2,403		2,403		839		(1,564)
Buildings and grounds157,541157,541142,089(15,452)Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	Treasurer		88,832		88,832		82,667		(6,165)
Other property121,100121,100107,061(14,039)Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	General services administration		525,694		531,694		498,410		(33,284)
Cemetery13,77213,7727,658(6,114)Insurance31,60032,40032,235(165)Refunds and rebates6,0606,060163(5,897)	Buildings and grounds		157,541		157,541		142,089		(15,452)
Insurance 31,600 32,400 32,235 (165) Refunds and rebates 6,060 6,060 163 (5,897)	Other property		121,100		121,100		107,061		(14,039)
Insurance 31,600 32,400 32,235 (165) Refunds and rebates 6,060 6,060 163 (5,897)	Cemetery		13,772		13,772		7,658		
Refunds and rebates 6,060 6,060 163 (5,897)	-								
	Refunds and rebates		6,060		6,060		163		(5,897)
	Total general government	_	1,184,633		1,191,433		1,081,782		

continued...

Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balance

Budget and Actual - General Fund

For the Year Ended December 31, 2018

		Original Budget		Final Budget		Actual	(ur	tual over Ider) Final Budget
Expenditures (continued)								
Public safety and health:	÷		÷	570 450	÷	202.040	÷	(27(522)
Public safety and health Building inspection	\$	579,450 631	\$	579,450 631	\$	302,918	\$	(276,532)
Total public safety and health		580,081		580,081		302,918		(631) (277,163)
Total public safety and health		500,001		500,001		502,710		(277,103)
Public works:								
Drains at large		22,000		25,000		24,155		(845)
Highways, streets, and bridges		200,354		200,390		142,118		(58,272)
Street lighting		27,103		29,353		28,516		(837)
Total public works		249,457		254,743		194,789		(59,954)
Community and commin dayslopment								
Community and economic development - Planning and zoning		197,833		415,033		380,757		(34,276)
		177,033		415,055		500,757		(34,270)
Recreation and culture -								
Parks and recreation		7,025		7,025		5,196	_	(1,829)
Capital outlay		130,000		130,000		43,657		(86,343)
Debterrier								
Debt service:		(0.000		425 000		425 000		
Principal		60,000		125,000		125,000		-
Interest Total debt service		9,403 69,403		9,403 134,403		7,414 132,414		(1,989) (1,989)
		09,403		134,403		132,414		(1,909)
Total expenditures		2,471,399		2,765,685		2,178,796		(586,889)
		_,,		_,,		_,		(
Revenues over (under) expenditures		(323,455)		(405,241)		271,736		676,977
Other financing courses (uses)								
Other financing sources (uses) Transfers in		222,000		222,000		5,000		(217,000)
Transfers out		(30,000)		(185,970)		(185,970)		(217,000)
Transfers out		(30,000)		(165,970)		(185,970)		
Total other financing sources (uses)		192,000		36,030		(180,970)		(217,000)
Net change in fund balance	_	(131,455)		(369,211)	_	90,766	_	459,977
Net change in rund balance		(151,455)		(307,211)		70,700		4J7,7//
Fund balance, beginning of year		4,832,536		4,832,536		4,832,536		
Fund balance, end of year	\$	4,701,081	\$	4,463,325	\$	4,923,302	\$	459,977
	_						_	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

concluded.

Statement of Net Position Proprietary Funds

December 31, 2018

	Sewage Disposal	Water Extension	Totals
Assets			
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,454,714	\$ 205,155	\$ 1,659,869
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	259,838	1,381	261,219
Investments	811,582	583,002	1,394,584
Restricted investments	293,999	11,747	305,746
Accounts receivable	25,578	-	25,578
Interest receivable	24,537	4,361	28,898
Current portion of special assessments receivable	114,480	23,979	138,459
Total current assets	2,984,728	829,625	3,814,353
Noncurrent assets:			
Special assessments receivable, net of current portion	268,862	5,475	274,337
Investment in joint venture	1,209,379	-	1,209,379
Capital assets not being depreciated	82,887	-	82,887
Capital assets being depreciated, net	4,723,817	-	4,723,817
Total noncurrent assets	6,284,945	5,475	6,290,420
Total assets	9,269,673	835,100	10,104,773
Liabilities			
Current liabilities:			
Accounts payable	-	93,880	93,880
Accrued interest payable	6,217	1,212	7,429
Current portion of bonds payable	130,000	25,000	155,000
Total current liabilities	136,217	120,092	256,309
Long-term debt -			
Bonds payable, net of current portion	255,000	50,000	305,000
Total liabilities	391,217	170,092	561,309
Net position			
Net investment in capital assets	4,421,704	-	4,421,704
Restricted for debt service	930,962	-	930,962
Unrestricted	3,525,790	665,008	4,190,798
Total net position	\$ 8,878,456	\$ 665,008	\$ 9,543,464

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Fund Net Position

Proprietary Funds

For the Year Ended December 31, 2018

	Sewage Disposal	Water Extension	Totals
Operating revenues User fee charges Hook-up fees and permits	\$ 483,316 99,890	\$	\$
Total operating revenues	583,206	148,965	732,171
Operating expenses General administration Sewage plant administration Other operating costs	27,823 352,475	52 - 97,642	27,875 352,475 97,642
Depreciation	217,022		217,022
Total operating expenses	597,320	97,694	695,014
Operating income (loss)	(14,114)	51,271	37,157
Nonoperating revenues (expenses) Interest income Interest expense Loss on investment in joint venture	48,066 (18,465) (2,880)	13,875 (6,326) -	61,941 (24,791) (2,880)
Total nonoperating revenues	26,721	7,549	34,270
Income before transfers	12,607	58,820	71,427
Transfers in	185,970		185,970
Change in net position	198,577	58,820	257,397
Net position, beginning of year	8,679,879	606,188	9,286,067
Net position, end of year	\$ 8,878,456	\$ 665,008	\$ 9,543,464

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Statement of Cash Flows Proprietary Funds For the Year Ended December 31, 2018

		Sewage Disposal	E	Water xtension		Totals
Cash flows from operating activities		-				
Cash received from customers	\$	592,605	\$	148,965	\$	741,570
Cash payments to suppliers for goods and services		(380,298)		(93,040)		(473,338)
Net cash provided by operating activities		212,307		55,925		268,232
Cash flows from noncapital financing activities						
Transfers in		185,970		-		185,970
		, ,				<u>, </u>
Cash flows from capital and related financing activities						
Payments received on special assessments		144,317		64,240		208,557
Principal payments		(340,000)		(115,000)		(455,000)
Interest payments		(27,456)		(8,240)		(35,696)
Net cash used in capital and						
related financing activities		(223,139)		(59,000)		(282,139)
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		()		(0,000)		(,,
Cash flows from investing activities						
Proceeds from sale of investments		33,192		-		33,192
Purchase of investments		-		(73,077)		(73,077)
Interest received		60,743		19,125		79,868
				(======================================		
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities		93,935		(53,952)		39,983
Net change in cash and cash equivalents		269,073		(57,027)		212,046
		- ,		(- /- /		,
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year		1,445,479		263,563		1,709,042
Cash and cash equivalents, end of year	\$	1,714,552	\$	206,536	\$	1,921,088
Reconciliation to the Statement of Net Position						
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	1,454,714	\$	205,155	\$	1,659,869
Restricted cash and cash equivalents		259,838		1,381		261,219
	\$	1 714 552	ć	206,536	ć	1,921,088
	ç	1,714,552	Ş	200,550	Ş	1,721,000

continued...

Statement of Cash Flows

Proprietary Funds For the Year Ended December 31, 2018

	Sewage Disposal	E	Water extension	Totals
Reconciliation of operating income (loss) to net cash				
provided by operating activities				
Operating income (loss)	\$ (14,114)	\$	51,271	\$ 37,157
Adjustments to reconcile operating income (loss) to				
net cash provided by operating activities:				
Depreciation	217,022		-	217,022
Change in operating assets and liabilities:				
Accounts receivable	9,399		-	9,399
Accounts payable	-		4,654	4,654
			,	 , ,
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 212,307	\$	55,925	\$ 268,232

concluded.

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Statement of Fiduciary Assets and Liabilities Agency Fund December 31, 2018	
Assets Cash and cash equivalents Investments	\$ 330,896 1,806,314
Total assets	\$ 2,137,210
Liabilities Current tax distributions and deposits payable	\$ 2,137,210

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Notes To Financial Statements

SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Reporting Entity

Watertown Charter Township, Michigan is a municipal corporation governed by an elected supervisor and a seven-member board. The Township has determined that no entities should be consolidated into the financial statements as component units. The criteria for including a component unit include significant operational or financial relationships with the government.

Government-Wide and Fund Financial Statements

The government-wide financial statements (i.e., the statement of net position and the statement of activities) report information on all of the nonfiduciary activities of the primary government. For the most part, the effect of interfund activity has been removed from these statements. Governmental activities, which normally are supported by taxes and intergovernmental revenues, are reported separately from business-type activities, which rely to a significant extent on fees and charges for support.

The statement of activities demonstrates the degree to which the direct expenses of a given function or segment are offset by program revenues. Direct expenses are those that are clearly identifiable with a specific function or segment. Program revenues include: 1) charges to customers or applicants who purchase, use, or directly benefit from goods, services, or privileges provided by a given function or segment and 2) grants and contributions that are restricted to meeting the operational or capital requirements of a particular function or segment. Taxes and other items not properly included among program revenues are reported instead as general revenues.

Separate financial statements are provided for governmental funds, proprietary funds, and fiduciary funds, even though the latter are excluded from the government-wide financial statements. Major individual governmental funds and major individual enterprise funds are reported as separate columns in the fund financial statements.

Measurement Focus, Basis of Accounting, and Financial Statement Presentation

The government-wide financial statements are reported using the *economic resources measurement focus* and the *accrual basis of accounting*, as are the proprietary fund and fiduciary fund financial statements, except for agency funds, which do not have a measurement focus. Revenues are recorded when earned and expenses are recorded when a liability is incurred, regardless of the timing of related cash flows. Property taxes are recognized as revenues in the year for which they are levied. Grants and similar items are recognized as revenue as soon as all eligibility requirements imposed by the provider have been met.

Governmental fund financial statements are reported using the *current financial resources measurement focus* and the *modified accrual basis of accounting.* Revenues are recognized as soon as they are both measurable and available. Revenues are considered to be available when they are collectible within the current period or soon enough thereafter to pay liabilities of the current period. For this purpose, the government considers revenues to be available if they are collected within 60 days of the end of the current fiscal period. Expenditures generally are recorded when a liability is incurred, as under accrual accounting. However, debt service expenditures, as well as expenditures related to compensated absences and claims and judgments, are recorded only when payment is due.

Notes To Financial Statements

Property taxes, intergovernmental revenue, licenses, and interest associated with the current fiscal period are all considered to be susceptible to accrual and as such have been recognized as revenues of the current fiscal period. Only the portion of special assessments receivable due within the current fiscal period is considered to be susceptible to accrual as revenue of the current period. All other revenue items are considered to be measurable and available only when cash is received by the government.

The Township reports the following major governmental fund -

The general fund is the government's primary operating fund. It accounts for all the financial resources of the general government, except those accounted for and reported in another fund.

The Township reports the following major proprietary funds:

The sewage disposal fund accounts for the activities of the government's sewage disposal system.

The water extension fund accounts for the debt payments of the government's water distribution system.

Additionally, the Township reports the following fund types:

Capital projects funds are used to account for and report financial resources that are restricted, committed, or assigned to expenditure for capital outlays, including the acquisition or construction of capital facilities and other capital assets.

Agency funds are custodial in nature and do not present results of operations or have a measurement focus. These funds are used to account for assets that the government holds for others in an agency capacity (such as taxes collected for other governments).

Amounts reported as *program revenues* include: 1) charges to customers or applicants for goods, services, or privileges provided and includes special assessments, and 2) operating grants and contributions. Internally dedicated resources are reported as *general revenues* rather than as program revenues. Likewise, general revenues include all taxes.

Proprietary funds distinguish operating revenues and expenses from nonoperating items. Operating revenues and expenses generally result from providing services and producing and delivering goods in connection with a proprietary fund's principal ongoing operations. The principal operating revenues of the enterprise funds and of the government's internal service funds are charges to customers for sales and services. Operating expenses for enterprise funds and internal service funds include the cost of sales and services, administrative expenses, and depreciation on capital assets. All revenues and expenses not meeting this definition are reported as nonoperating revenues and expenses.

Restricted net position includes assets that are subject to restrictions beyond the government's control. The restrictions may be externally imposed or imposed by law. When both restricted and unrestricted resources are available for use, it is the government's policy to use restricted resources first, then unrestricted resources as they are needed.

Notes To Financial Statements

Assets, Liabilities, Deferred Inflows of Resources, and Equity

Deposits and Investments

The government's cash and cash equivalents are considered to be cash on hand, demand deposits and short-term investments with original maturities of three months or less from the date of acquisition.

Investments are reported at fair value.

State statutes and Township policy authorize the Township to invest in:

Bonds, securities, other obligations and repurchase agreements of the United States, or an agency or instrumentality of the United States.

Certificates of deposit, savings accounts, deposit accounts or depository receipts of a qualified financial institution.

Commercial paper rated at the time of purchase within the two highest classifications established by not less than two standard rating services and that matures not more than 270 days after the date of purchase.

Bankers' acceptances of United States banks.

Obligations of the State of Michigan and its political subdivisions, that, at the time of purchase are rated as investment grade by at least one standard rating service.

Mutual funds registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940 with the authority to purchase only investment vehicles that are legal for direct investment by a public corporation.

Receivables and Payables

Transactions between funds that are representative of lending/borrowing arrangements outstanding at the end of the fiscal year are referred to as either "due to/from other funds" (i.e., the current portion of interfund loans) or "advances to/from other funds" (i.e., the non-current portion of interfund loans). All other outstanding balances between funds are reported as "due to/from other funds." Any residual balances outstanding between the governmental activities and business-type activities are reported in the government-wide financial statements as "internal balances."

Prepaid Items

Certain payments to vendors reflect costs applicable to future accounting periods and are recorded as prepaid items when purchased in both government-wide and fund financial statements.

Notes To Financial Statements

Capital Assets

Capital assets, which include land, land improvements, buildings and improvements, equipment, vehicles, and the sewer system, are reported in the applicable governmental or business-type activities columns in the government-wide financial statements. The government defines capital assets as assets with an initial, individual cost of more than \$5,000 and an estimated useful life in excess of two years. Such assets are recorded at historical cost or estimated historical cost if purchased or constructed. Donated capital assets are recorded at their estimated acquisition cost as of the date of donation.

The costs of normal maintenance and repairs that do not add to the value of the asset or materially extend asset lives are not capitalized.

Major outlays for capital assets and improvements are capitalized as projects are constructed. Interest incurred during the construction phase of capital assets of business-type activities, if any, is included as part of the capitalized value of the asset constructed.

Capital assets of the primary government are depreciated using the straight-line method over the following estimated useful lives:

	Years
Land improvements	15-40
Buildings and improvements	15-40
Sewage disposal system	34-40
Equipment	3-10
Vehicles	5-10

Compensated Absences

It is the government's policy to permit eligible employees to accumulate earned but unused vacation and sick pay benefits. Union employees are allowed to accumulate an unlimited amount of sick leave and nonunion employees are allowed to accumulate 480 hours of sick leave, which is paid only upon illness while in the employ of the Township or at a rate of 50% upon termination of employment. Union employees are allowed to accumulate five days of vacation time and non-union employees are allowed to accumulate up to twenty days of vacation time. Employees are only paid for unused vacation at the time of termination. A liability for these amounts is reported in governmental funds only if they have matured, for example, as a result of employee resignations or retirements.

Long-term Obligations

In the government-wide financial statements and proprietary fund types in the fund financial statements, long term debt and other long term obligations are reported as liabilities in the applicable governmental activities, business-type activities, or proprietary fund type statement of net position. Bond premiums and discounts are deferred and amortized over the life of the bonds using the straight-line method. Bonds payable are reported net of the applicable bond premium or discount.

In the fund financial statements, governmental fund types recognize bond premiums and discounts during the current period. The face amount of debt issued is reported as other financing sources. Premiums received on debt issuances are reported as other financing sources while discounts on debt issuances are reported as other financing uses.

Notes To Financial Statements

Deferred Inflows of Resources

In addition to liabilities, the statement of net position will report a separate section for deferred inflows of resources. This separate financial statement element, deferred inflows of resources, represents an acquisition of net position that applies to a future period(s) and so will not be recognized as an inflow of resources (revenues) until that time. The governmental funds report unavailable revenues, which arises only under a modified accrual basis of accounting, from special assessments receivable, accounts receivable, and assets held for resale. These amounts are deferred and recognized as an inflow of resources in the period that the amounts become available. In addition, deferred inflows of resources are reported in the government-wide and governmental fund financial statements for property taxes levied during the year that were intended to finance future periods.

Fund Equity

Governmental funds report *nonspendable fund balance* for amounts that cannot be spent because they are either (a) not in spendable form or (b) legally or contractually required to be maintained intact. *Restricted fund balance* is reported when externally imposed constraints are placed on the use of resources by grantors, contributors, or laws or regulations of other governments. *Committed fund balance* is reported for amounts that can only be used for specific purposes pursuant to constraints imposed by formal action of the Board of Trustees (the government's highest level of decision-making authority). A motion by the Board of Trustees is required to establish, modify, or rescind a fund balance commitment. The Township reports assigned fund balance for amounts that are constrained by the government's intent to be used for specific purposes, but are neither restricted nor committed. The Board of Trustees will assign any fund balance amounts. *Unassigned fund balance* is the residual classification for the general fund.

When the government incurs an expenditure for purposes for which various fund balance classifications can be used, it is the government's policy to use restricted fund balance first, then committed fund balance, assigned fund balance (if applicable), and finally unassigned fund balance.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results may differ from those estimates. The Township utilizes various investment instruments which are exposed to various risks, such as interest rate, credit and overall market volatility. Due to the level of risk associated with certain investment securities, it is reasonably possible that changes in the values of investment securities will occur in the near term and that such changes could materially affect the amounts reported in the financial statements.

2. BUDGETARY INFORMATION

An annual budget is adopted on a basis consistent with generally accepted accounting principles for the general fund. All annual appropriations lapse at fiscal year end.

The budget for the general fund is adopted at the department level. The government does not utilize encumbrance accounting.

Notes To Financial Statements

3. EXCESS OF EXPENDITURES OVER BUDGET

State statutes provide that a local unit shall not incur expenditures in excess of the amount appropriated. For the year ended December 31, 2018, there were no expenditures in excess of appropriations.

4. DEPOSITS AND INVESTMENTS

A reconciliation of cash and investments as shown on the Statement of Net Position and Statement of Fiduciary Assets and Liabilities to deposits and investments as classified for note disclosure purposes is as follows:

Statement of Net Position	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 5,633,542
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	369,728
Investments	2,966,187
Restricted investments	431,184
Statement of Fiduciary Assets and Liabilities	
Cash and cash equivalents	330,896
Investments	 1,806,314
Total	\$ 11,537,851

Following is a reconciliation of deposit and investment balances as of December 31, 2018:

Deposits and investments Bank deposits:	
Checking and savings accounts	\$ 1,972,433
Certificates of deposit	4,361,333
Investments	5,203,685
Cash on hand	 400
Total	\$ 11,537,851

Custodial Credit Risk - Deposits. Custodial credit risk is the risk that in the event of a bank failure, the Township's deposits may not be returned. State law does not require and the Township does not have a policy for deposit custodial credit risk. As of year end, \$2,117,174 of the Township's bank balance of \$6,314,488 was exposed to custodial credit risk because it was uninsured and uncollateralized.

Notes To Financial Statements

The Township chooses to disclose its investments by specifically identifying each. As of year end, the Township had the following investments:

	Fair Value	Credit Rating	Maturity
Michigan CLASS government investment pool U.S. agencies:	\$ 4,322,014	AAAm	N/A
Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation	398,101	AA+ S&P	1-5 years
Federal Home Loan Bank	121,206	AA+ S&P	1-5 years
Federal National Mortgage Association	 362,364	AA+ S&P	1-5 years
Total	\$ 5,203,685		

Custodial Credit Risk - Investments. For an investment, custodial credit risk is the risk that, in the event of the failure of the counterparty, the Township will not be able to recover the value of its investments or collateral securities that are in the possession of an outside party. State law does not require and the Township does not have a policy for investment custodial credit risk. None of the Township's investments were exposed to custodial credit risk at year end.

Credit Risk. State law limits investments to specific government securities, certificates of deposits and bank accounts with qualified financial institutions, commercial paper with specific maximum maturities and ratings when purchased, bankers acceptances of specific financial institutions, qualified mutual funds and qualified external investment pools as identified in the list of authorized investments in the accounting policies. The Township's investment policy does not have specific limits in excess of state law on investment credit risk. Credit risk ratings, where applicable, have been identified above for the Township's investments.

Interest Rate Risk. State law limits the allowable investments and the maturities of some of the allowable investments as identified in the accounting policies. The Township's investment policy does not have specific limits in excess of state law on investment maturities as a means of managing its exposure to fair value losses arising from increasing interest rates. Maturities of investments, where applicable, have been identified above for the Township's investments.

Concentration of Credit Risk. State law limits allowable investments but does not limit concentration of credit risk as identified in the list of authorized investments in the accounting policies. The Township's investment policy does not have specific limits in excess of state law on concentration of credit risk. All investments held at year end are reported above.

Fair Value. The Township categorizes its fair value measurements within the fair value hierarchy established by generally accepted accounting principles. The hierarchy is based on the valuation inputs used to measure the fair value of the asset. Level 1 inputs are quoted prices in active markets for identical assets; Level 2 inputs are significant other observable inputs; Level 3 inputs are significant unobservable inputs. These levels are determined by the Township's investment manager, and are determined at the fund level based on a review of the investment's class, structure, and what kind of securities are held in the funds. The investment manager will request the information from the fund manager, if necessary.

The Township's recurring fair value measurements as of December 31, 2018 were related to its investments in government agency funds. These investments are valued using significant other observable inputs of the underlying securities and bonds (Level 2 inputs). The investments in the Michigan CLASS government investment pool are not categorized as they are measured at net asset value per share or its equivalent.

Notes To Financial Statements

5. RECEIVABLES

Receivables are comprised of the following at year-end:

					Fund / Expected to be Governmental Collected Within			
Accounts receivable Taxes Special assessments			\$	63,310 658,270 152,954	\$	- - 81,039		
Due from other govern	ments		\$	142,341 1,016,875	\$	81,039		
	D	Sewage Disposal Iterprise Fund		Water Extension nterprise Fund	Busi	Total ness-type ctivities	Expe Colle	ounts Not ected to be cted Within ne Year
Accounts receivable Interest Special assessments	\$	25,578 24,537 383,342	\$	- 4,361 29,454	\$	25,578 28,898 412,796	\$	274,337
	\$	433,457	\$	33,815	\$	467,272	\$	274,337

Notes To Financial Statements

ACCOUNTS PAYABLE AND ACCRUED LIABILITIES

Payables are comprised of the following at year-end:

	General Fund		Government- Wide Statements		Total Governmental Activities	
Accounts payable Accrued wages Other liabilities Accrued interest	Ş	32,550 24,197 2,820	\$	- - - 1,696	\$	32,550 24,197 2,820 1,696
	\$	59,567	\$	1,696	\$	61,263
		Sewage Disposal interprise Fund	Ex	Water ttension terprise Fund		Total iness-type ctivities
Accounts payable Accrued interest	\$	- 6,217	\$	93,880 1,212	\$	93,880 7,429
	\$	6,217	\$	95,092	\$	101,309

7. INTERFUND RECEIVABLES AND PAYABLES AND TRANSFERS

Interfund balances resulted primarily from the time lag between the dates that (1) interfund goods and services are provided or reimbursable expenditures occur, (2) transactions are recorded in the accounting system, and (3) payments between funds are made. At December 31, 2018, there were no due to/due from other funds present.

For the year ended December 31, 2018, interfund transfers consisted of \$185,970 from the general fund to the sewage disposal enterprise fund for repayment of sewer debt. In addition, the capital projects cemetery improvement nonmajor governmental fund transferred \$5,000 to the general fund for cost reimbursement.

Transfers are used to: (1) move revenues from the fund that is required to collect them to the fund that is required or allowed to expend them; (2) move receipts restricted to or allowed for debt service from the funds collecting the receipts to the debt service fund as debt service payments become due; and (3) use unrestricted revenues collected to finance various programs accounted for in other funds in accordance with budgetary authorizations.

Notes To Financial Statements

8. CAPITAL ASSETS

Primary government

Capital asset activity for the primary government for the year ended December 31, 2018, was as follows:

	Beginning Balance	Additions	Disposals	Transfers	Ending Balance
Governmental Activities					
Capital assets not being deprecia					
Land	\$ 93,846	<u>\$</u> -	<u>\$</u> -	<u>\$</u> -	\$ 93,846
Capital assets being depreciated	:				
Land improvements	103,375	-	-	-	103,375
Buildings and improvements	227,045	40,202	-	-	267,247
Equipment	90,649	-	-	-	90,649
Vehicles	29,763	-		-	29,763
	450,832	40,202	-	-	491,034
Less accumulated depreciation f	or:				
Land improvements	(20,673)	(2,584)	-	-	(23,257)
Buildings and improvements	(150,634)	(6,855)	-	-	(157,489)
Equipment	(77,040)	(8,953)	-	-	(85,993)
Vehicles	(29,763)	-	-	-	(29,763)
	(278,110)	(18,392)	-	-	(296,502)
Total capital assets					
being depreciated, net	172,722	21,810	-	-	194,532
Governmental activities capital assets, net	\$ 266,568	\$ 21,810	ς	ς -	\$ 288,378
Capital assets, Het	۶ 200,300	21,010	<u>ب</u>		÷ 200,570

Notes To Financial Statements

	E	Beginning Balance		Additions		Disposals	Transfers		Ending Balance	
Business-type Activities										
Capital assets not being depreci	ated	-								
Land	\$	82,887	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	82,887
Capital assets being depreciated Sewage disposal system		8,678,889		-		-		-		8,678,889
Less accumulated depreciation Sewage disposal system	for -	(3,738,050)		(217,022)		-				(3,955,072)
Total capital assets being depreciated, net		4,940,839		(217,022)				-		4,723,817
Business-type activities capital assets, net	\$	5,023,726	\$	(217,022)	\$	<u> </u>	\$		\$	4,806,704

Depreciation expense was charged to functions/programs of the primary government as follows:

Depreciation of governmental activities by function		
General government	\$ 14,161	
Recreation and culture	 4,231	
	\$ 18,392	
Depreciation of business-type activities by function Sewage disposal	\$ 217,022	

Notes To Financial Statements

9. LONG-TERM DEBT

Long-term debt activity for the year ended December 31, 2018, was as follows:

	Beginning Balance	Additions	Deductions	Ending Balance	Due Within One Year
Governmental Activities \$345,000 special assessment bonds due in annual installments of \$5,000 to \$25,000 through August 1, 2021, interest at 5%	\$ 90,000	\$ -	\$ (90,000)	\$ -	\$ -
\$535,000 special assessment bonds due in annual installments of \$20,000 to \$40,000 through August 1,					
2021, interest at 3.875%	140,000		(35,000)	105,000	35,000
Subtotal - installment debt	230,000	-	(125,000)	105,000	35,000
Compensated absences	44,282	40,212	(38,022)	46,472	13,942
Total	\$ 274,282	\$ 40,212	\$ (163,022)	\$ 151,472	\$ 48,942
Business-type Activities \$995,000 sewage disposal system bonds due in annual installments of \$50,000 to \$60,000 through March 1, 2020, interest at 5.1% to 7.5%	\$ 180,000	\$ -	\$ (180,000)	\$ -	\$ -
\$360,000 special assessment bonds due in annual installments of \$25,000 to \$30,000 through August 1, 2018, interest at 2.3% to 4.1%	30,000	-	(30,000)		- -
\$990,000 special assessment bonds due in annual installments of \$70,000 to \$75,000 through August 1, 2018, interest at 2.6% to 4.6%	75,000	-	(75,000)		

Notes To Financial Statements

	Beginning Balance	Additions	Deductions	Ending Balance	Due Within One Year
\$150,000 special assessment bonds due in annual installments of \$10,000 to \$15,000 through August 1, 2018, interest at 2.3% to 4.1%	\$ 15,000	\$ -	\$ (15,000)	\$-	\$ -
\$2,010,000 special assessment bonds due in annual installments of \$85,000 to \$150,000 through August 1, 2021, interest at 3.875%	515,000		(130,000)	385,000	130,000
\$395,000 special assessment bonds due in annual installments of \$15,000 to \$30,000 through August 1, 2021, interest at 3.875%	100,000	_	(25,000)	75,000	25,000
Subtotal - installment debt	915,000	-	(455,000)	460,000	155,000
Unamortized bond discounts Unamortized bond premiums	(1,062) 3,780	-	1,062 (3,780)	-	-
Total	\$ 917,718	\$ -	\$ (457,718)	\$ 460,000	\$ 155,000

For governmental activities, compensated absences are generally liquidated by the general fund.

Annual debt service requirements to maturity for long-term debt are as follows:

	Government	al A	Activities	Business-type Activities					
Year Ended December 31,	Principal		Interest		Principal		Interest		
2019 2020 2021	\$ 35,000 35,000 35,000	\$	4,069 2,713 1,356	\$	155,000 155,000 150,000	\$	17,825 11,819 5,808		
	\$ 105,000	\$	8,138	\$	460,000	\$	35,452		

Notes To Financial Statements

10. JOINT VENTURES

Southern Clinton Township Municipal Utilities Authority

The Southern Clinton Township Municipal Utilities Authority was created by contractual agreement between the Township, DeWitt Charter Township, Bath Charter Township, and the City of DeWitt to operate, maintain, administer and manage the sewage disposal system for the benefit of the contracting municipalities. Currently, the Township's ownership percentage in the joint venture is 16.202%. As of December 31, 2017, the date of the most recent audit report of the Authority, the Township's share of the Authority's net position was \$1,209,379. Separate financial statements for the Southern Clinton Township Municipal Utilities Authority are available at the office of the Authority at 3671 W. Herbison Road, DeWitt, MI 48820.

Looking Glass Regional Fire Authority

The Township created a joint fire department with Eagle Township to be known as the Looking Glass Regional Fire Authority. The Authority provides fire protection services to the entire geographical area comprising Eagle Township and the Charter Township of Watertown, and may contract with other municipalities to provide fire protection services. Currently, the Authority is funded primarily through contributions from Watertown Charter Township (63%) and Eagle Township (37%). During the year ended December 31, 2018, the Township contributed \$298,956 to the Authority. Separate financial statements for the Looking Glass Regional Fire Authority are available at the office of the Authority at 7720 W. Grand River Avenue, Grand Ledge, MI 48837.

11. RISK MANAGEMENT

The Township is exposed to various risks of loss related to torts; theft of, damage to, and destruction of assets; errors and omissions; injuries to employees; and natural disasters. The government carried commercial insurance to cover all risks of losses during the year ended December 31, 2018. The Township has had no settled claims from these risks that exceeded its commercial coverage in any of the past three fiscal years.

12. PROPERTY TAXES

The government's property taxes are levied on the assessed taxable value of property in the Township each December 1, which is the lien date, and are due in full by March 1 of the succeeding year, at which time uncollected taxes become delinquent. The December 1 levy is recorded as receivable and deferred inflows at year end because it is intended to fund expenditures of the following fiscal year.

Assessed values as established annually by the government, and subject to acceptance by the Township, are equalized by the State at an estimated 50% of current market value. Real and personal property in the Township for the 2017 levy were assessed and equalized at \$278,000,778 (not including properties subject to Industrial Facilities Tax exemption), representing roughly 50% of estimated current market value. The government's general operating tax rate for the 2017 levy was 4.4823 mills.

Notes To Financial Statements

13. TAX ABATEMENTS

The Township received reduced property tax revenues during 2018 as a result of industrial facilities tax exemptions (IFT's).

The IFT's were entered into based upon the Plant Rehabilitation and Industrial Development Districts Act, (known as the Industrial Facilities Exemption), PA 198 of 1974, as amended. IFT's provide a tax incentive to manufacturers to enable renovation and expansion of aging facilities, assist in the building of new facilities, and to promote the establishment of high tech facilities. Properties qualifying for IFT status are taxed at 50% of the millage rate applicable to other real and personal property in the Township. The abatements amounted to \$3,235 in reduced Township tax revenues for 2018.

14. CONTINGENT LIABILITIES

Amounts received or receivable from grantor agencies are subject to audit and adjustment by grantor agencies, principally the federal government. Any disallowed claims, including amounts already collected, may constitute a liability of the applicable funds. The amount, if any, of expenditures which may be disallowed by the grantor cannot be determined at this time although the Township expects such amounts, if any, to be immaterial.

15. PENSION PLAN

The Watertown Charter Township Group Pension Plan is a defined contribution pension plan established by the Township to provide retirement benefits to all participating full-time employees of the Township. The Township has an agreement with Michigan Employees Retirement System (MERS) to administer the Plan. Plan provisions and contribution requirements are established and may be amended by the Township Board. The Township is required to contribute from 8% of employee gross earnings, and the Township matches employee contributions up to 6%. Employee contributions are optional. Employee contributions vest immediately, whereas employer contributions vest at a rate of 20% per year. There are 12 participants in the plan.

For the year ended December 31, 2018, the Township's contribution to the Plan was \$72,381. Employee contributions were \$51,881.

16. STATE CONSTRUCTION CODE ACT COMPLIANCE

Public Act 245 of 1999 amended the State Construction Act to require Michigan municipal governments to establish fees that bear a reasonable relationship to the cost of operating their building departments, effective January 1, 2000. The Township has elected to record this activity in the general fund.

Public Act 245 of 1999 amended the State Construction Act to require Michigan municipal governments to establish fees that bear a reasonable relationship to the cost of operating their building departments, effective January 1, 2000. The Township has elected to record this activity in the general fund.

Revenue - building fee revenue Expenditures	\$ 282,725 (286,574)
Current year loss	\$ (3,849)
Loss absorbed in 2001-2018	\$ (170,755)

Notes To Financial Statements

17. FUND BALANCES - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS

The Township classifies fund balances primarily to the extent of which it is bound to observe constraints imposed upon the use of the resources reported in governmental funds. Detailed information on fund balances of governmental funds is as follows:

	General Nonmajor Fund Funds		Total
Nonspendable -			
Prepaids	\$ 935	<u>\$</u>	\$ 935
Restricted for -			
Debt service	233,947		233,947
Committed for:			
Parks	43,900	-	43,900
Other properties	51,300	-	51,300
Office building and grounds	344,838	-	344,838
Roads and bridges	705,886	-	705,886
Fire expenditures and			
capital improvements	942,397	-	942,397
Legal expenditures	255,000	-	255,000
Township improvement	-	235,453	235,453
Cemetery improvement	-	57,964	57,964
Total committed	2,343,321	293,417	2,636,738
Assigned for -			
Township hall	1,005,598		1,005,598
Unassigned	1,339,501	<u> </u>	1,339,501
Total fund balances,			
governmental funds	\$ 4,923,302	\$ 293,417	\$ 5,216,719

18. NET INVESTMENT IN CAPITAL ASSETS

The composition of the Township's net investment in capital assets as of year-end was as follows:

	Gover Act	Business-type Activities		
Capital assets, net Less related bonds outstanding	\$	288,378	\$	4,806,704 (385,000)
Net investment in capital assets	\$	288,378	\$	4,421,704

....

This page intentionally left blank.

COMBINING FUND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Combining Balance Sheet Nonmajor Governmental Funds December 31, 2018

	Capital Projects Townshi Improveme Revolvin		P Ce	Capital rojects emetery rovement	Totals
Assets Cash and cash equivalents Investments	\$	203,456 31,997	\$	2,124 55,840	\$ 205,580 87,837
Total assets	\$	235,453	\$	57,964	\$ 293,417
Fund balances Committed	\$	235,453	\$	57,964	\$ 293,417

Combining Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances

Nonmajor Governmental Funds For the Year Ended December 31, 2018

	Capital Projects Township Improvement Revolving	Capital Projects Cemetery Improvement	Totals
Revenues		• •	• •
Charges for services - cemetery	\$-	\$ 3,770	\$ 3,770
Interest	3,815	622	4,437
Total revenues	3,815	4,392	8,207
Other financing uses			
Transfers out		(5,000)	(5,000)
Net changes in fund balances	3,815	(608)	3,207
Fund balances, beginning of year	231,638	58,572	290,210
Fund balances, end of year	\$ 235,453	\$ 57,964	\$ 293,417

This page intentionally left blank.